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                                                                                                     1 April 2005
Dear Colleague,
Response to the consultation on the streamlined route to foundation status and the expansion of popular and successful schools.

I wrote to you on 1 October 2004 to consult you on the Government’s proposals relating to foundation schools and the expansion of popular and successful schools as announced in the Department’s five- year strategy.   I am now writing to let you know the Government’s response to the consultation.   I attach a summary of consultation responses which we will place on the Department’s consultation website.   
Foundation Schools

The consultation document envisaged:
· Creating a streamlined route for schools to acquire foundation status; and
· Encouraging schools to acquire a foundation which would be able to appoint up to a majority of governors.
Ministers have decided to implement the streamlined route for schools to change category to foundation with some amendments.   In the light of responses to the consultation they have decided that governing bodies should consult prior to publishing statutory proposals to change category.  This period of consultation would enable parents, in particular, to express their views before the statutory change of category process is in train.   It would also enable local authorities to identify, at an early stage, any issues that might arise as a result of a school changing category.  

Ministers have decided to defer implementation of the proposed changes to the number of foundation governors that may be appointed in a foundation school.  While the Government remains committed to this in principle, Ministers consider that there may be a need for additional safeguards to protect the interests of stakeholders, and particularly of parents.  The consultation document suggested introducing a requirement in regulations for governing bodies to consult before acquiring a foundation.   Ministers are not proposing to implement this at present.  They considered that more robust requirements might be put in place, in proportion to the impact on the school, where a foundation is given the right to appoint up to a majority of governors.   Further consideration is being given to what these requirements might be, and we will consult again as necessary.        

Ministers have decided to implement the proposal that all schools may appoint up to four sponsor governors.  This will enhance schools’ ability to form partnerships with external organisations.

Expansion of popular and successful schools

The consultation document envisaged:

· Introducing a fast track process for schools to expand; and

· Reinforcing the already strong presumption that expansion proposals should be agreed. 
Ministers have decided to implement in full the proposals to allow popular and successful schools to expand.   It is not right to prevent the growth of schools to which parents want to send their children.   Although responses to the consultation were generally opposed to the proposals no new points were raised that had not been considered during earlier formulation of the policy.   There is therefore no reason to suggest changes to the mechanisms from those consulted on.  
While individual schools were not consulted on the proposals several schools did respond positively to both the proposals for a streamlined route to foundation status and the expansion of popular and successful schools.  The Foundation and Aided Schools Association (FASNA) expressed very strong support for the proposals for the streamlined route to foundation status.
Issues raised in consultation  
Key concerns expressed by respondents and the Department’s response are set out below.

There would be a reduction in local democratic accountability as a result of the removal of the SOC from the decision making process for schools changing category to foundation. 

A change of category of a school is not always so significant that it requires an external decision maker.  The school itself would be of the same size and age range.  Other changes to the school will require statutory proposals, involving consultation and the opportunity to comment or object.   Where a community school changes category to foundation, regardless of whether it acquires a foundation, there is no change to the proportion of elected parent governors under the school governance constitution regulations as they stand.  This remains one third. 
Local authorities’ strategic planning role would be undermined, by an increase in the number of foundation schools, in terms of establishing local partnerships on admissions, and schools would be less likely to collaborate.

In several local authority areas a majority of all secondary schools are already foundation schools or Voluntary Aided schools enjoying similar freedoms.  There is no evidence that there is a deficit of accountability in such areas; that schools are failing to collaborate; or that local authorities are unable to carry out their statutory duties satisfactorily.
There are already proper safeguards in place to cover admissions.  The governing body of a foundation school may only make changes to the school’s admission arrangements after consulting in accordance with the regulations.     Admissions will be governed by the existing legislation and guided by the School Admissions Code of Practice and their Admission Forum's advice. 

The transfer of community land and buildings to the governing bodies of foundation schools, or foundations, would reduce the local authority’s ability to manage the education estate for the local community.

The experience of local authorities with high proportions of foundation and voluntary aided schools does not suggest that this should be the case.  Moreover, there is already legal protection for local authority assets transferred to foundation schools, and we are taking the opportunity in the Education Bill currently before Parliament to strengthen that protection.  Land and buildings are not owned in the sense that they can be sold- off and the money spent – disposal would require the consent of the Secretary of State who could direct that proceeds should be returned to the local authority if not required for reinvestment in the school. 
Encouraging popular schools to expand will create surplus places in less popular schools and mean that those schools find it harder to improve standards for their pupils.  
Local authorities are responsible at a strategic level for planning school places in their areas and should organise provision in order to ensure that places are located where parents want them.  Local authorities should take positive action to remove surplus places at schools where parents do not choose to send their children, and which are least successful at raising standards.  
 

I am grateful to all those who responded to consultation.   Regulations will be laid in Parliament shortly giving effect to the changes outlined above.
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